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Casilla 1124, Asunción, Paraguay, Beryl Baker <bbakerparaguay@gmail.com>

Dear Praying Friends,

THE LORD SAYS:- "I WILL INSTRUCT YOU AND TEACH YOU IN THE WAY YOU SHOULD GO; I WILL GUIDE YOU WITH MY EYE." PSALM 32:8.

June 12th seems a long time ago but looking back over the three months in the U.K I can see how the words of Psalm 32:8 were oh so true for that time.  My brother Ted's 85th birthday in the Medway Hospital was a very important appointment that the Lord helped me to keep with the help of my niece June and her husband Tony who met me at Heathrow and took me straight to my brother's bedside.

The next ten days were spent acclimatizing to the British summer weather - 28C on leaving Asuncion - 14C on arriving in London and preparing for Ted's homecoming by way of getting his beloved garden shipshape.  Then the next 4 weeks caring for him 24/7 and assessing his capability of coping with life at his home.  The result of a fall on my first weekend away landed him back in hospital where he remained until 31st August.  Now he has started a new lease of life at Grace Manor Care Centre which is just outside of Gillingham.

Seven years absence from the U.K. meant I had a great deal of catching up to do from as far afield as Chipping Norton, Oxford, Harlow, Northern and Southern Ireland, Switzerland, Northumberland Heath, Bexley, Ferring and Walton On Thames.  Hospital visits made me realise that the wards are places where
patients and their relatives want to know about Jesus and are ready to step into the kingdom of God if there is someone around to show them the way.

On 4th September I was seeing a Paraguay that seemed different from the one I'd left 3 months previously.  My vision had so adjusted in the U.K. to neatness, order, an nth degree of cleanliness and hygiene that the sight of broken pavements and unrepaired roads, buildings in sore need of some maintenance and a lick of paint, litter and total disorder plus the heat which all added up to a daunting culture shock.   After 3 days I headed back to the Chaco and I was relieved to find the dogs and the deer healthy and happy to see me.  Patients soon started to arrive plus most of the Indian Health Promoters.  Cleaning and replenishing stocks took up the hours until the arrival of Jo Hazelton from C.M.S. on Friday 14th.  A medical trip to La Patria some 110 kms off the beaten track with a temperature of 41C was an endurance test for everyone as the number of patients seemed to be without end. Sunday morning Jo was whisked away to Makthlawaiya with Tim Curtis, and I headed to the church at Rio Verde.  

Monday the clinic was full from 6.30 a.m. until late afternoon followed by Tuesday with a winter temperature of 42C.  At 11.30 p.m. a storm arrived which brought an end to the heat.  Very high winds, thunder and lightning were quite something but no damage was done, however in Mario Roque Alonso a suburb of Asuncion near the river, a tornado had demolished numerous homes and other buildings and several people were killed by falling trees and collapsed buildings.

On Thursday I travelled back to town for the Centenary of St. Andrew's Church.  I had the privilege of working as a guide and counsellor for the visitors who came to the display of photos, historic documents and books every afternoon and evening. A tea on Saturday afternoon was followed by the debut of a documentary DVD. On Sunday the church was packed for the 10 a.m. Holy Communion service.


Points for praise and prayer.

-Pastor Augustin Maidana is making a good recovery from his major heart attack.
-My brother Ted at Grace Manor and his ongoing walk with Jesus and the Anglican vicar Rev Suzanne Prattle from Rainham who is visiting him every Wednesday.
-For my niece June who has a broken leg, her sister Marion who has a dicey heart condition, Ann who is 58 and has arthritis, Paul still doing shift work at the Ford Motor works at Dagenham and Alan who has the brunt of the burden of renting or selling his Dad's house to cover the costs for his ongoing care at Grace Manor.

Finally, a big. big "thank you" to everyone for help with travelling, hospitality and such warm welcomes.  My regrets are that I could not see everyone.

May the Lord bless you all. 
Love and prayers, Beryl.
Letter sent out by Julie Fagan Tel: 01858 419988    faganjulie@yahoo.co.uk
19 Homewelland House, Leicester Rd, Market Harborough LE16 7BT.  


